AGENDA FOR PEDALS MONTHLY MEETING:  

7.30 p.m. on 
Monday 16 June 2008

in the upper room of the Globe PH, 152 London Road, NG2 3BQ (between London Road and Meadows Way just north of north of Trent Bridge)
AGENDA  

1. Welcome, and apologies for absence

2. Discussion with Helen Clayton, The Big Wheel on cooperation with Pedals, (7.30-8.30 p.m, approx.)

(10-minute break)

3. Minutes of Pedals meeting of 19 May and matters arising:
· West Bridgford Community Gathering (7 June) – exchange of messages with Karina Wells:

· Nottingham City Council Cycling City bid to Cycling England update
· City Centre cycle parking

· Report of Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group meeting (20 May) – enforcement issues etc.
· Possible Nottingham Movers and Shakers Project in 2009

· Report of County Council Cycle Working Group meeting (11 June)

· Presentation to Erewash Borough Council Transport Group, Long Eaton Town Hall, 3 June.

4. Newsletter sponsorship and printing including advance planning for Autumn 2008 issue
5. Forthcoming events / meetings

· Wed 18 June: Wheely Good Cyclists’ Breakfast, Old Market Square (Organiser: Helen Clayton, The Big Wheel & Steve Cornes, City Council) and Greater Nottingham Cyclists’ Forum (10.00)

· Thurs. 19 June: Ruddington Fields Business Park Transport Group Cycle Forum Cycling Event, Rushcliffe Country Park including lunchtime gathering with stalls from 12-2 (Organiser: Claire Fleming, Notts CC)
· Great Notts. Bike Ride, Sunday 22 June: new management arrangements with Perfect Motion
· Gotham Gala, 29 June

· Sat. 12 July: Beeston Fair, Broadgate Park

· Pedals monthly meetings from July to November: arrangements and possible visiting speakers etc.

6. Finance

7. Cycle facility and traffic matters


· Proposed changes at QMC and Silverdale roundabouts: message to Jeremy Dixon (AMScott)

· Opening of (new road and) riverside path between Racecourse Road (Colwick Park) and Trent Lane (past new Riverside Crescent development), 10 June

· City Council consultations including:-
· Revised planning application for Nottm Station redevelopments plans (by 23 June) 
· Prohibitions of waiting, Edginton Street and Gordon Road, Nottingham (by 17 June)
· Alfreton Road/Bentinck Road – Proposed Junction Improvements (by 17 June)
· Proposed No waiting at any time restrictions, Darnhall Crescent, Bilborough (by 25 June)
· Proposed School 20mph zones / Proposed Traffic Calming on Cardwell Street (by 27 June)
· Proposed waiting restrictions along Wollaton Road and Pembury Street (by 3 July)
· Berridge Road West/ Hazelwood Rd – Proposed No Waiting at any time restrictions (by 4 July)
· Front Street, Arnold, cycle parking

· Ruddington Fields Business Park proposed cycling improvements: A60 access and link to and from Ruddington Village
· Lighting on new riverside path past Rivermead Flats etc. between Suspension Bridge and Wilford

Ha
8. Miscellaneous items

· Cycling incidents on Cripps Hill (Nottm Univ) etc.– message of 21 May from Paul Clark forwarded by Graham Lansdell:

· Links to Pedals website – message from Lynzi Ashworth, Marketing Executive, Environmental Transport Association, forwarded by Susan Young.
· Ridewise urgent need for more people to volunteer as Instructors

9. Any other business

BACKGROUND NOTES

* means feedback especially wanted please

** means help please!
1. Welcome and apologies

Apologies for absence from

Mara Ozolins, John Wilson and Peter Osborn.
2. Discussion with Helen Clayton, The Big Wheel on cooperation with Pedals, (7.30-8.30 p.m, approx.)

Items to discuss include:

· cooperation between Pedals and The Big Wheel in the next few weeks/months
· TBW offer to give us some commercial sponsorship (paid advertising space) for the newsletter
· possible TBW interest in supporting some ideas for celebrating Pedals 30th birthday in 2009 including support for new round of reflective stickers, proposed ‘Movers and Shakers’ Project, Autumn National CCN/CTC Campaigners’ Conference, etc.
3.  Minutes of the Pedals Meeting held at 7.30pm in the Globe Public House, London Road, Nottingham on Monday, 18th May, 2008.

Present: Hugh McClintock, Alison Russell, David Clark, Liz Kirk, Susan Young, Andrew Househam, David Miller, Chris Gardner, Arthur Williams.
Apologies were received from: Karina Wells, Roger Codling, Andrew Martin.

The meeting opened with a presentation by John Lee, Rights of Way Officer for Nottingham City Council. He reported on an interesting conference on the use of barriers on public rights of way, and the findings from the day when he organized a trial of barriers in Clifton by various user groups, including some Pedals members.

Matters Arising from the minutes of 21st May, 2007.

a) Newsletter Sponsorship: Hugh reported that there is a possibility of input from the Big Wheel, and Helen Ross of Nottingham PCT had offered to him to follow up a contact at another local firm of solicitors. 
Members are encouraged to follow up any contacts that they have, both to find potential sponsor(s) and also to increase the membership. 
Dave Clark reported on the good response at a recent event in the Meadows. 
Hugh reported that he had received a donation to Pedals of £100 from his local Rushcliffe Borough Councillor, Karrar Khan. This shows support for cycling issues from the LibDem group, and is likely to be a useful contact for the future.

b) Cycling Town Bid: Nottingham’s bid has passed the first round and will be presented at a meeting in Birmingham prior to an announcement of winners during Bike Week.

c) Membership forms: Thanks to Dave Miller for organizing production of 500 new membership leaflets.

d) CCN conference in Cambridge: Hugh and Andrew Martin attended. The conference noted the increase in support for cycling initiatives through additional funding for Cycling England. At the last CCN board meeting it was decided to change the name to “Cycle Nation”. Many ideas were put forward as to what the organization could do, though there is also an awareness that there are limited resources. One aspect that will be developed is the use of new technology for campaigning, e.g. use of e-petitions and member organisations web-sites as already being used a lot in some groups e.g. in Sheffield and Cambridge.

e) Newsletter Quotes: Hugh has obtained further quotes for artwork and printing. He found that it would be difficult to beat the current artwork cost from Derek Hankey. Some more printing quotes are due, and these will be compared next meeting. 
One option discussed for cost-cutting is the use of an electronic format, but there is a big disadvantage in reaching councillors, key local government officers, etc. who currently receive complimentary printed copies. These complimentary copies are mainly delivered by hand by Hugh so do not cost much in postage.

Finance Issues:

Newsletter: The newsletter in its current format costs approx. £1,000 per issue. It was generally agreed that if costs were to be saved, it would be better to reduce content and hence no. of pages rather than reverting to the previous cheaper quality of design and printing.

Membership: Current membership stands at 135 paying by standing order and 22 paying by cash/cheque. An online payment facility has now been set up on the Pedals website.

Forthcoming Events: There will be a stand at the Company of Cyclists event – a joint stall with local Sustrans and Ridewise. Chris and Arthur will be there on Sunday; Liz, Dave, Susan and Andrew H. will be there on Monday. Liz and Dave offered to take down the stall on the Monday. Hugh is to contact Peter who is planning to be there for the local CTC.

Liz and Dave will take a stall to the Green Festival on Sunday 25th.

West Bridgford Summer Gathering, Sat. 7th June: Hugh and Chris will set up at 8.30 am. Dave Clark to bring the boards and publicity materials.

On Sun 8th June is the Dunkirk Festival; Liz and Dave will take the stall. Hugh and Susan will be able to be there for part of the day.

On 4th June is a meeting of the Broxtowe Partnership at Attenborough. Hugh to approach active Broxtowe-based members to see if they can attend on behalf of Pedals. (PS None in fact volunteered)

On Sunday 15th June there is an event at Meadows Community Gardens, to which again Dave and Liz are willing to take a Pedals stall.

Future events including Wheelie Big Breakfast and Ruddington cycling event are after next months meeting, and will be discussed then.

Cycle facility and other traffic management matters

a) Cattle Market junction: Hugh said that he had already sent in a reply as the deadline given was some time before our meeting.

b) Basford: Andrew M will reply to this consultation letter.

c) Faraday Rd/Derby Rd: Any comments to Hugh should be made at the end of the meeting.

d) Cycles and Trams: More problems of cyclists having accidents around tram tracks have been publicised recently. As part of a study for Transport for London, evidence of problems with cyclists and tramlines is being collated. Hugh has suggested to the NET Team that they contact the consultants (MVA) to obtain a copy to help us learn lessons in the detailed planning of NET Line 2. Meanwhile, a report on cycle accidents on Middle Hill on NET Line One was to be presented to the next meeting of the Greater Nottingham LRT Advisory Committee meeting on 10 June which Hugh would be attending.

NET Line 2: There is likely to be significant impact on cycling on the proposed route, especially through Beeston (Chilwell Road). County Councillor Chris Baron, Chair of the GNLRTAC, was aware of these problems.

e) Cycling Officer at Notts Co. Co.: No more news yet on a replacement for  Ed Ducker, 6 months after he left.

f) Housing Development proposals, Rushcliffe:  Hugh had received 4 consultation letters relating to major housing proposals in Rushcliffe Borough, comments on which had to be submitted soon after the meeting, he said.

g) Huntingdon St: Hugh has received a consultation letter with regard to Huntingdon Street/Howard Street junction. It was agreed that the no-left turn was not needed for cyclists. Arthur agreed to check this out and reply to the City.

g) Cycling on Pavements: During the last month it appears that fines have been imposed on cyclists without discretion. In at least one case cyclists have been fined for cycling on what are signed cycle routes. Hugh is to give feedback on this issue to the cycling development committee.

Future Meetings 

Hugh has invited Councillor Jane Urquhart (new City Council Transport Portfolio Holder) to a meeting; she can come in August, but there may not be many members attending then, so it was agreed that she should be invited for September or October. 

Post-meeting note: Councillor Urquhart has agreed to address the meeting in November.

The meeting closed at 10.30 pm.

Update

West Bridgford Community Gathering (7 June) – exchange of messages with Karina Wells:

“Karina
Many thanks for this. We did indeed all enjoy it very much and were very grateful for all your hard work and very successful efforts. It was indeed a friendly atmosphere and people were glad that they were not being constantly pressurised to buy things!
 

One idea we discussed at the Pedals stand was perhaps next year having a higher profile for the bike park, alongside the Pedals (and Pedals Express) stand but with much more space for people to leave bikes, and railings (crowd control barriers to be used as temporary cycle stands) for people to lock them to. This facility could be clearly publicised in the advance publicity and in signs on the day.
 

I hope you are not too exhausted but am sure that you will have had many other very appreciative comments so keep up the good work and enjoy the rest of your summer too!
Hugh”
 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Karina Wells 

To: 'Hugh McClintock (Dell)' ; 'Gardner, Chris (NSN - GB/Nottingham)' ; 'Young Susan' 

Sent: Saturday, June 07, 2008 6:35 PM

Subject: Summer Gathering

Dear Hugh, Dave, Chris and Susan

Having arrived home exhausted but very happy, I would like to thank you so much for being part of this event.

Many people commented on the friendly and relaxing atmosphere, which was mainly due to the wonderful stall holders like yourself.

Although the file is going into the cupboard for next year, if you think you might like to be part of it again and had some comments on how to improve your experience, please let me know and I make a note of it.

Have a wonderful summer,

Good wishes and kind regards

Karina”

Cycling Towns bid to Cycling England:

I gather that an announcement is expected on 17 June on which of the shortlisted bids (including the one for Nottingham ) have been successful. Watch this space!

City Council (Parking Places for Pedal Cycles) Traffic Regulation Order 2008 (TMP6665) – my message of 21 May to Chris Carter, City Council

“Chris

I forgot to ask you at yesterday's CDG meeting about the significance of the notice about the proposed City Council (Parking Places for Pedal Cycles) Traffic Regulation Order 2008 (TMP6665), dated 9 May, a copy of which Arthur Williams showed me and asked me about at the Pedals meeting on Monday evening. Could you or one of your colleagues please provide us with some more information and clarification?

Thanks, Hugh”

…comments from Caroline Stylianou (City Council), 21 May:

“Hugh

The notice that has been erected is part of the formal Traffic Regulation Order process of advertising proposals on street. As with all street notices of this kind, they do tend to contain legal jargon. In essence the proposals are for an enforceable order ensuring that the pedal bike stands are left clear for pedal cycles only and to stop other vehicles parking in them, specifically motorcycles.

I hope that this has clarified the situation.

Caroline Stylianou
Service Manager - Traffic Management & Development Control
Tel: (0115) 9156077   I  Fax (0115) 915 6591
Environment & Regeneration
Traffic, Safety & Parking
Lawrence House
Talbot Street
Nottingham
NG1 5NT
Report of Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group meeting (20 May)

The minutes of this meeting are not yet available for me to circulate but I can report that topics raised included the proposed Movers and Shakers project (see below) and Enforcement Issues. Caroline Stylianou attended to discuss the problems in preventing driver encroachment into cycle lanes and advance cycle stop lines, particularly in view of the fact that the cycle lanes in Nottingham are only ‘advisory’ and not’ mandatory’ – the latter require traffic regulation orders to introduced and this means more risk of objections to their provision.

I pointed out that this is very unsatisfactory when several cycle lanes, e.g. on Woodborough Road and Meadows Way, are so badly abused and that surely the City Council could use its influence over bus operators and taxi drivers to ensure that at least those groups are not among the chief culprits!*

Possible Nottingham version of the Movers and Shakers' Project – my email of 21 May to Susie Morrow, Wandsworth Cycling Campaign:

“Susie

Since I first raised the idea of a possible Nottingham version of your Wandsworth Movers and Shakers project at a meeting of the Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group several months ago, as well as at Pedals meeting, people have shown quite a lot of interest but pressure of other items has meant that we have not really had time to discuss it until the latest CDG meeting yesterday.

 

I can now confirm that there is indeed definite interest in the idea of staging such a campaign, probably next year rather than this and perhaps linking in with the celebrations for Pedals 30th birthday next year.

 

I suggested that it might help us in taking the ideas forward if you would please be willing (if your travelling expenses are covered, which seems possible) to come along to one of the next CDG meetings, perhaps early in the autumn, so that we can have a clearer idea of your experience, how you have followed it up, what changes you might have made with the benefit of hindsight, and what adaptations we might make if we do indeed decide to go ahead with this locally, with a partnership of Pedals, Ridewise, the Greater Nottingham Transport Partnership (The Big Wheel), Nottingham City Council and perhaps also Nottingham PCT. 

 

We also discussed a bit how such a campaign would relate to other initiatives in this area including the (now short-listed) Cycling Towns project bid to Cycling England, the Cycling England/Nottingham PCT/Ridewise 'Get Cycling Nottingham' Cycling for Health project and the encouragement of local cycling champions in different areas and aspects of Nottingham's activities.

 

Gary Smerdon-White from GNTP (and the Chairman of Ridewise), who chairs the CDG meetings, asked me if I would sound you out about your willingness to come up to discuss this further, in return for covering your travelling expenses (I don’t think that we can promise any more!).

 

We hope very much that you will be able to accept our invitation and in any case we would much appreciate any comments you might have on the questions mentioned above.

best wishes, Hugh”

Report of County Council Cycle Working Group meeting (11 June)

With no CWG meeting since last October there was a lot to discuss so not surprisingly there was little time to get to grips with details.
Gary Wood (who was Team Leader for Ed Ducker) chaired the meeting and said that they hope to be in a position to appoint a replacement cycling officer in the next few weeks and that he would then ask him/her to have an initial meeting with me and him in advance of the next CWG which will probably not take place until well into September.

Paul Hillier of Realistic Solutions who did all the recent County Council maps has now been commissioned by Paul Hillier to do further work auditing existing provision, focusing on West Bridgford, Ruddington and Arnold, which is very good news. I will soon liaise with Paul about this as close cooperation with Pedals local members will again be very important, as in the recent work in Netherfield, Carlton and Kimberley.

Still no appearance at these meetings from Jeremy Dixon of AMScott, Managing Agents in this area (Area 7) for the Highways Agency and I (like others) find it very difficult to get in touch with him about Trunk Road cycling matters, many of which are particularly important in Rushcliffe, e.g. in terms of improved cycling provision along and across the Ring Road (A52T). We may need now to step up political pressure about this.*

Gary Wood mentioned that the County Council are working on a new Manual for Highway Inspection which is likely to provide for more regular inspection of the cycle network. The County Council’s Cycle Design Guide is also being revised, with particular reference to issues about barriers and the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act.
Caroline Hollingsworth has recently taken on the job of reviewing speed limits County wide and she could be a key person to approach about our growing interest in pressing for 20 mph zones in residential areas (provided, as Gary Wood, said that these can be self-enforcing and designated according to clear priorities).

The meeting included one District Council rep (Ian Bussey from Gedling) and also two from BGS Keyworth (who now have a Bicycle User Group, I gather) and also Chris Burbanks from Tollerton Against Speeding (TASC), whose group I met back in January to discuss cycling issues.

Erewash Borough Council (Derbs.) discussion on cycling (3 June) and ideas for follow-up - request for local contacts to consult with – copy of my email to East Midlands Cycling Forum contacts:
“Dear all

As you will see from the exchange of messages below with Councillor Phillip Rose of Erewash Borough Council (whose area includes Long Eaton, Ilkeston and Little Eaton etc, north of Derby, and just west of the Nottinghamshire (Broxtowe) boundary, I was invited along yesterday to give a presentation to their Transport 'Task and Finish' Scrutiny Group about cycling. Parts of Erewash Borough, e.g. Long Eaton and Ilkeston are effectively part of the Nottingham Travel to Work area and Phillip is very keen to encourage such links and to work closely on the integration of cycling (and public transport) initiatives with those in Greater Nottingham.

 

We had a very good discussion after my presentation at the meeting and there is clearly a lot of interest in following this up (Long Eaton has the highest levels of cycling in Derbyshire, incidentally, and is fairly flat and compact) and this means that it will be vital to get the view of users. Phillip is very keen for me to give him the names of some local cyclists to consult. Although Pedals has a few members in this area we have never claimed to represent them since they live just over the county boundary and we have plenty enough on our plate with campaigning work in (South) Nottinghamshire. I know that the Derby Cycling Group also has some members in Long Eaton and their views could also be tapped but best of all would be to take this opportunity to try to recreate a locally based campaign group, at least in the Long Eaton area where cycling levels are higher. The previous group, in the early 1990s, only lasted a few years, I recall.

 

Please therefore let me or Cllr. Phillip Owen have any suggestions for people who might like to be involved, to contribute from their detailed local knowledge. As it happens the next of Derbyshire County Council's cycling consultation meetings is fixed to take place in Long Eaton at the Town Hall, at 2.30 p.m. on Wednesday 16 July and it would be particularly helpful to have suggestions for people who could attend that meeting and, hopefully, then contribute in some way on a more regular basis. The meetings are coordinated by Jim Seymour of Derbs County Council, who was also at yesterday's meeting.

Many thanks, Hugh

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Hugh McClintock (Dell) 

To: Councillor Philip Rose 

Cc: file ; Robin Phillips ; Mara Ozolins ; Kirstie Reavell ; Ian Cohen ; George Reynolds ; David Carter ; Anne Sladen ; Steve Barber ; Helen Clayton ; Bella Stewart ; Ray Clay ; Dave Clasby ; John Stubbs ; John Cutler ; Andre Curtis ; Peter Jarman ; Martin Rich ; Tony Ward ; Roger Geffen ; Debra Rolfe ; Gary Smerdon-White ; Mike Madin ; Carl McDonagh ; Patrick Davis 

Sent: Wednesday, June 04, 2008 5:02 PM

Subject: Re: Erewash Borough Council discussion on cycling yesterday and ideas for follow-up

Phillip

Thanks for your message. I am glad that you found the presentation to your Task and Finish Group useful. I was certainly very pleased that I managed to spark off so much discussion, helped by the very valuable contributions of Mike Madin from the Sustrans BikeIt project. Indeed it was very useful to be able to draw on his detailed local knowledge as well as his wider national experience and perspective.

 

I will soon circulate a message to my East Midlands Cycling Forum contacts to encourage them to make suggestions for people to be involved in following up this new interest from your authority and Derbyshire County Council, particularly with reference to the Derbs CC consultation meeting on 16 July in Long Eaton. It would be great if this leads to the reestablishment of some kind of cycling campaign group locally, since it must now be over 10 years since the demise of the former LeBug (Long Eaton Bicycle Users Group).

 

Although, as I said at the meeting, we have plenty enough on our plate in the Greater Nottingham area to be involved in the detailed follow-up I will certainly do what I can to encourage the process indirectly.

best wishes, Hugh”
 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Councillor Philip Rose 

To: Hugh McClintock (Dell) 

Sent: Wednesday, June 04, 2008 2:22 PM

Subject: RE: Contact with new Stakeholder Development Manager at East Midlands Trains and comments from Dave Holladay (CTC)

Hi Hugh, thanks very much for your presentation last night. It is clear that Erewash can do much to progress the healthier and more sustainable Cycling Option.

I am very positive about ramping up the thought processes within our Council and look forward to the changes we need to make etc.

The task and Finish Group report will now be produced and should prove interesting and beneficial for everyone.

Thanks again for your contribution.

PS please forward names of people that may be interested in representing the interests of cycling in Erewash to either Carl or myself at your convenience.

Cheers, Philip”

…my further message of 8 June to Cllr. Phillip Rose and Carl McDonagh

Phllip / Carl
 

Further to my presentation last week, and the subsequent emails, I now have a few more suggestions for people who might like to be involved in giving you suggestions based on their local knowledge of the situation for cyclists in Erewash.
 

These include:
 

- James Block, who I might yesterday at the West Bridgford Community Gathering and who regularly cycles through Long Eaton on his way from Nottingham to Derby.
 

- Pat Wheeler (Nottingham University) whose name has been suggested by Pedals activist Arthur Williams who also works at Nottingham University. I have emailed Pat to ask if he is indeed interested and will let you know when/if I get a positive reply.
 

- Karen Davies who features in a local (freebie) press cutting I was shown yesterday. She is apparently the Development Sales Director for the newly completed Barratt's Keeper's Place housing development at Spondon which includes a special built-in cycle storage area. The article mentions that Karen cycles to work each day. I have no other information and the person who gave me the cutting did not make clear the exact source and its date. However, this information perhaps gives you enough information to follow up the suggestions. I have had no direct contact with her, I should make clear.
 

I will pass on any further suggestions that come my way
best wishes, Hugh”
4. Pedals newsletter sponsorship and printing including advance planning for Autumn 2008 issue
Newsletter printing quotes: quotation from Portshel Print, 15 May:

“Dear Mr McClintock

Quotes as follows:-

Quote no 25803 500 x 8pp A5 Booklets printed full colour on a 130gsm gloss paper £295.00

Quote no 25804 500 x 12pp as above £419.00

Quote no 25895 500 x 20pp as above £592.00 all zero rated vat

Kind regards

David Brittain, Ops. Manager Portshel Print”


Newsletter printing quote from Print Revolution (10 June):

“Dear Hugh
Please find your quotation as requested. If you have any further queries regarding the quote please feel free to contact me.
Quote ref:  21582
Quantity: 500 A5 8pp - Price: £281 zero rated
Quantity: 500 A5 12pp - Price: £383 zero rated
Quantity: 500 A5 20pp - Price: £582 zero rated

We can work from your PDF file supplied but there would be an extra cost of £50 to convert the file for printing.

If you required us to design, we charge an hourly rate of £50 per hour pro-rata.

All disks supplied should be setup to our specifications and with some form of proof. This quotation is subject to sight of final copy and is valid for 30 days from issue.”

Newsletter sponsorship – my message of 21 May to Dave Clark:

“Dave
Thanks for your phone call about newsletter sponsorship. Perfect Motion are a Sports Management firm contracted this year by the County Council to run the GNBR but they are not sponsoring it so I very much doubt if they would be interested in sponsoring our newsletter. I will mention this when I raise the matter of future newsletter printing and sponsorship at our next meeting just in case anyone else thinks it is worth pursuing but, from what I know of them, I very much doubt it.
Hugh”
Advance planning for Autumn 2008 issue

I plan for this to go to press soon after our meeting on 16 September.
Another possible option for reducing costs, in view of the escalating costs of postage and distribution, as well as printing (and reduce sponsorship income) is to reduce the number of issues each year from 3 to 2. I have considered this before but am reluctant as I think that such a long gap between issues (even with encouraging people to look at our website for updates) would give the impression to members that we have disappeared in recent months. However, this is perhaps an option we also now need to consider.*

Revamped Bannerhead for newsletter

We need someone please to revamp the bannerhead on the front page to include the updated Pedals logo and to remove the reference to Nelsons. Any volunteers, please?**

5. Forthcoming events / meetings:

a) (possible events with) Pedals stalls/displays

Wed 18 June: Wheely Good Cyclists’ Breakfast, Old Market Square (Organiser: Steve Cornes, City Council) and Greater Nottingham Cyclists’ Forum (8.00-10.00)

Perhaps the most important think at this event is to be able to hand out membership forms to people queuing for breakfast (though hopefully they should not have to queue as long as last year!) as relatively few may have time to come and look at a display.  I have asked Dave Miller for some more membership forms asap!
I will be there from 8 onwards and also attending the Cycle Forum afterwards. Who else hopes to go to either or both events please?**
Thurs. 19 June: Ruddington Fields Business Park Transport Group Cycle Forum Cycling Event, Rushcliffe Country Park (Organiser: Claire Fleming, Notts CC)

Chris Gardner has agreed to take and set up our display (in the Education Centre) first thing in the morning and Dave Clark will also be there. Most people are expected to turn up (from the Business Park, for whose employees the event is primarily intended) between 12-2 when free food will be available. I should be able to get there for this period, after rushing there from the Get Cycling Nottingham Project Steering Committee meeting that morning in Radford and Gary Smerdon-White is likely to be doing the same

Great Notts. Bike Ride, Sunday 22 June: new management arrangements with Perfect Motion
I would be very glad of comments after the GNBR on 22 June as to how the new arrangements the County Council have made with Perfect Motion, including pre-ride arrangements, work out.*
Sunday 29 June: Gotham Gala

Dave Clark has mentioned this to me, which raises the question of how many of these smaller events we want to take on, especially in villages outside Nottingham, when we have so few people able to help with stalls, most of the time. Dave who, with Liz, turns out for many of these events is very keen that we should take as many of these opportunities as possible.
While I certainly much appreciate all the efforts that Dave and Liz put in, and that appearing at such events generates goodwill towards Pedals and helps us get more members, and sell CCF books etc. at the same time I don’t want to strain the goodwill of those (relatively few) people who are willing to help sometimes. 
In any case it helps if we have as much notice as possible of any events so that we can then agree on our priorities for responding to invitations (and get some idea of the number of people able to turn out for each), not later than our preceding monthly meeting. 
I therefore think we need now to discuss what people think is the best way to deal with this, given that we unfortunately lack an Events Team, or even an Events Manager to organise a proper response to all the requests we get.?*

It is also worth mentioning that, in addition to the effort entailed in turning out for events, including setting up stalls and taking them away, there is a lot of general work involved in ensuring that we have adequate supplies of the appropriate maps and other leaflets/books, and arranging for a ‘rota’ of just who will be around when at each event.

Sat. 12 July: Beeston Fair, Broadgate Park

Several months ago Councillor Pat Lally from Broxtowe Borough Council pleaded with me for Pedals to have a stall at this event which I said we would consider. More details are awaited. 

Sat. 13 September: Rushcliffe Kite Festival, Rushcliffe Country Park, Ruddington

I understand that Dave Clark has already agreed with Paul Phillips at Rushcliffe Borough Council that we will have a stall.

I gather from Helen Clayton that there will be no Big Day Out this year.

b) Future Pedals meetings:
21 July:

I must give my apologies for absence as I will by then be in Istanbul on the first leg of the 6-week rail trip Di and I are making to Central Asia and back. Andrew Martin has kindly agreed to chair the meeting and I will send out the agenda as normal before I leave (early on 18 July) , i.e. probably on Thursday 17 July.

18 August:

This will be only an informal meeting, chaired/facilitated by Andrew. Although it is nice to think that, in my absence, there will be no (important) matters to discuss the chances are, as we know from previous experience in recent years, that some things will crop up during this time. I will be in, at best, only sporadic email contact when I am away but will forward to Andrew and Susan any emails about pressing matters that I do receive.

15 September

I proposed that we do not have a visiting speaker at this meeting but that we devote it to general catching-up, of which there could be quite a lot by then!

20 October

I suggest two options for this meeting, a) an update with Chris Carter (City Council) on the Cycling Action Plan or b) getting someone (e.g. Paul Hillier) from the County Council, in the continuing absence of a County cycling officer!

17 November

Councillor Jane Urquhart, City Council Transport Portfolio Holder, has already agreed to come that month.

Any comments please on these suggestions?*
6. Finance

Susan Young to lead on this.

7. Cycle accidents on Fletcher Gate: comments on draft response circulated on 11 June to NET Project Team report
I mentioned at the last Pedals meeting in May that, following the reports of two recent cycle accidents with tram tracks on Fletcher Gate, the chair of the Greater Nottm Light Rapid Transit Advisory Committee, County Councillor Chris Baron, had asked the NET Project Team for a report on this issue to be presented to the meeting on 10 June (i.e. yesterday) of the Committee at which I represent Pedals.
 

The report was indeed presented and discussed and we had a good discussion, with plenty of input from many of the Committee which includes several City and County Councillors, Pat Armstrong and Andy Holdstock from the NET Project Team and various other independent/user group representatives.
 

I made several comments at the meeting and emphasised these key points:-
 

The present situation for cyclists on Fletcher Gate should be improved in two ways in particular, in full consultation with Pedals:

· Giving much more priority to the signing and promotion of good, safe, coherent, convenient and attractive routes across the city centre, via the Lace Market, in both south-north and north-south directions, and extending between Nottingham Station and areas to the south, on the one hand, and, on the other, to and from Lower Parliament Street, Mansfield Road and North Sherwood Street, including the city centre campus of Nottingham Trent University.

· Ensuring in the detailed plans for realigning the road on Middle Hill as part of the traffic management proposals associated with the Broad Marsh redevelopment plans, that the need for good cycling provision, as part of the cross city centre links, is fully considered from the start rather than retrofitted later when it is harder to achieve a consistent good standard. This route should also be well-signed and well-promoted and also designed with a view to enhancing safe and convenient cycle access to and from the redeveloped Nottingham Station site.
 

· The lessons from this experience and from the general experience of cyclists with NET Line One should be thoroughly digested and discussed, again in consultation with Pedals, with a view to assessing how far further ways of minimising the risk to cyclists can be achieved in the detailed planning of the two NET extension routes, with particular reference to narrow roads such as Chilwell Road.
 

· This reassessment would also be greatly helped by ensuring access to the report, when available, that was commissioned by Transport for London on the interface of trams and cyclists and which included a survey of the experiences of Nottingham cyclists with the NET. It is therefore very important that we learn fully from it and its recommendations.

I also agreed to draft a fuller written response and a draft of this, taking account of several points raised at yesterday's meeting, is attached. I will put this on the agenda for next Monday's Pedals meeting so that we can then discuss it before I circulate it the final version (and put it, and the Committee report on the 'Cyclists and the NET' section of the Pedals website). As the agenda for next Monday's meeting wont be coming round until tomorrow and as the draft report is several pages long I thought I would circulate it now (along with the NET Project Team's report to the Committee, drafted by Andy Holdstock) to give people more chance to look at both and make comments, either at our meeting on Monday or earlier, if preferred.
 

Comments please!*
8. Cycle facility and traffic management matters:

Possible changes at the Derby Road (A52T) / Ring Rd (QMC) and Silverdale (A453T) roundabout junctions – my email of 21 May to Jeremy Dixon of AMScott (Managing Agents for the Highways Agency’s Trunk Roads in this area, Area 7)

“Jeremy
I hope you are well?: It seems a long time since we last met.
 

Anyway, the point of this email is to follow-up a reference by Chris Carter of Nottingham City Council at yesterday's meeting of the Greater Nottingham Cycling Development Group (chaired by Gary Smerdon-White of GNTP) to the new proposals I gather you now have for signalling of the A52T Derby Road/Ring Road (QMC) and Silverdale (A453T) roundabout junctions.
 

Could you please let me know more about these, how far they the plans have got, and when there will be an opportunity for Pedals to see the plans and make detailed comments?

The QMC roundabout, as you know, is a location where Pedals has been trying to good cycling provision ever since the Public Inquiry into the underpass proposals in the early 1980s and we are keen at last to make the most of this new opportunity.
Thanks and best wishes, Hugh”
…comments from Angela Gilbert (21 May):

“Dear Hugh,
My only comment about the crossings around the A52 roundabout near QMC
is that the change from Pelican to Puffin crossings does not, in
practice, aid pedestrians or cyclists in their quest to cross the road
safely. On the contrary, the lack of an across-road display causes
confusion. These are very busy crossings at the time when I use them and
invariably there are several people waiting to cross. A person adjacent
to the pillar to which the displays are attached conceals the display so
that nobody can see whether they are lit red or green . Therefore one
relies on either trying to look at the traffic lights themselves to see
whether they are stopping the traffic or not, or alternatively following
someone else as they move off across the road in the hope that they what
they are doing.
Kind regards, Angela”

Opening of (new road and) riverside path between Racecourse Road (Colwick Park) and Trent Lane (past new Riverside Crescent development), 10 June

John Rhodes (Development Director, Trent Park Developments, and longstanding Pedals member) invited me to this opening. The new path will form a new part of the GNBR return route on 22 June.

City Council consultations including:-

· Revised planning application for Nottm Station redevelopments plans (by 23 June) – available on line at http://plan4.nottinghamcity.gov.uk/WAM/pas/findCaseFile.do?appNumber=06%2F00694%2FPFUL3&action=Search – I hope to have had close look at this before Monday

· Prohibitions of waiting, Edginton Street and Gordon Road, Nottingham (by 17 June)

· Alfreton Road/Bentinck Road – Proposed Junction Improvements (by 17 June)

· Proposed No waiting at any time restrictions, Darnhall Crescent, Bilborough (by 25 June)

· Proposed School 20mph zones / Proposed Traffic Calming on Cardwell Street (by 27 June)

· Proposed waiting restrictions along Wollaton Road and Pembury Street (by 3 July)

· Berridge Road West/ Hazelwood Rd – Proposed No Waiting at any time restrictions (by 4 July)

Front Street, Arnold, cycle stands – message of 24 May from Margaret Tuck and my reply:
“Margaret

Thanks for your comments received while I was away last week on a cycling holiday in France.

 

I don’t know the situation myself but will raise this at the next Pedals meeting, on 16 June, in case anyone else with more local knowledge than me wishes to comment.

 

Meanwhile, I would make the point that knowing just who at the County Council to target such messages at just now is being made very difficult by their continuing lack of a cycling officer, a position that has not changed since December and there is still no news as to when the post will be filled, very frustratingly!

best wishes, Hugh”

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "Margaret Tuck" <emtuck@cooptel.net>

To: "Hugh McClintock" <Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com>

Sent: Monday, May 26, 2008 6:49 PM

Subject: Arnold

· Arnold Front Street has had a makeover in the last year and cycle stands
> outside the library and outside Asda have been lost.  The stands outside the
> swimming pool/theatre and near the junction with High Street were unaffected
> by the work.  I don't cycle into Arnold as it is only half a mile away but I
> requested the stands outside the library so I am dismayed to lose them.
> 
> You might ask why I didn't comment on the plans but my father was dying and
> I was going to and fro to Cardiff and was too tired to study the plans
> properly. In fact I only really became aware of the lack of stands when I
> saw a bike chained to the railings on the corner of Coppice Road.
> 
> They have put a number of benches outside the library and taken away the
> clutter of street furniture but one less bench would have left room for 3
> cycle stands.
> 
> I can write but it would be nice to get some support.
> Cheers Margaret”


…and comments from Nick Hymes (1 June):

“hello hugh
> yes, my office is adjacent to the library, and i can confirm the stands have
> not been reinstated. no provision of any description was made for cyclists
> in spite of the opportunity afforded by the major redevelopment of the
> northern end of front street over the last few months. my suggestion of a
> bike contraflow on front street at this end (to link with the one at the
> pedestrianised, southern end of the street) was rejected for conflicting
> with the needs of 'short stay'/disabled car parkers...
Nick”

…and comments from Ian Bussey, Gedling Borough Council (10 June):

“Hugh
I've followed this up with Kate Butler in County Highways. The cycle stands will be installed along with those for Phase 2 of the Arnold Town Centre scheme. There will be 8 locations in all where the Sheffield stands will be installed, some on Front St, some on side streets.Kate will notify you when they're due. As for the decision not to install a contraflow, this is done on road safety grounds. As Nick puts it, there is a problem when contraflow cyclists have to move out into the traffic to overtake legally or illegally parked vehicles. Apparently that's why the County only has 1 existing scheme.
Regards, Ian”

…response from Kate Butler (Notts CC) (10 June):
“Dear Ian and Hugh,

Following my discussion with Ian I would like to update you on the cycle parking along Front Street in Arnold.

We have been very frustrated awaiting the arrival of the new cycle stands and I have been told that they are finally due to arrive this week.  I don't understand the delay and would like to apologise for the inconvenience to local cyclists.  We will be installing the cycle stands along phase 1 as soon as they arrive and we will install the stands on phase 2 once it is complete (expected to be September/October 08) They will be sited along Front Street in the following locations.

 

Phase 1 Croft Road to Coppice Road

 

2 stands outside the library entrance

2 stands on the pavement near the library

2 stands outside Arnold bargain book store opp ASDA

1 stand outside HSBC

1 stand near subway

 

Phase 2 - Croft Road to Worrall Avenue

 

2 stands outside Derbyshire Building Society

1 outside Savers

1 outside Images

 

Please let me know if you require any further information.

Regards Kate

Kate Butler, Partnerships Officer
Communities Department
Nottinghamshire County Council
Tel:  0115 977 2505
Fax: 0115 977 4054”

Cycle routes between Ruddington village and Ruddington Fields Business Park and Rushcliffe Country Park – email of 23 May from Iris Foweather in response to earlier ones from Chris Murden and Claire Fleming, Notts CC, etc.
“All,

I agree the shorter route along Jubilee field would be preferable but it would need fairly substantial lighting, the low level lighting around the pavements on Mere Way is kicked in on a regular basis and the area around the A60 junction was not working most of last winter.

Regards, Iris”

From: Hugh McClintock (Dell) [mailto:Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com] 
Sent: 22 May 2008 16:47
To: chris murden; Claire Fleming
Cc: Gary Smerdon-White; Chris Gardner; Foweather, Iris; Iris Foweather (h); Doar, Rachel; Peter Osborne; Paul Hillier
Subject: Re: Cycle Route to Rushcliffe Country Park and Ruddington Fields Business Park from Ruddington village

Chris

Thanks for copying me in on this.  I am very glad that the Amenities Committee have resolved to recommend to the Parish Council that they support the concept of a link That is a very welcome first step.

best wishes, Hugh

----- Original Message ----- 

From: chris murden 

To: Claire Fleming 

Cc: Hugh McClintock (Dell) 

Sent: Thursday, May 22, 2008 4:01 PM

Subject: Cycle Route to Rushcliffe Country Park

Hi Claire,

Attached is my letter to the Parish Council and below is their response.

 

Chris, just to let you know that the subject of a cycle way from the village centre to Mere Way was discussed by the Amenities Committee and they have resolved to recommend to the Parish Council that it supports the concept of such a link and it will be considered at the next Full Council on 1st July. The Parish Council have no funds to undertake the construction which would have to come from money available for cycle routes nationally.

Regards

Andrew Potter - Deputy clerk to Parish Council

 

It might perhaps be helpful if you could attend the 1st July Meeting at 7.30pm to give indications on how NCC might follow up the project.

 

The dotted route across the bottom of Jubilee Field would be the most direct and bearing in mind use by Children, it seems unwise to use the dashed route alongside the busy A60 Loughborough Road.

 

Lighting could be put at low level on a new jubilee field route (addressing the query raised by Iris Foweather).

 

Pedestrians always take the shorter route and upgrading the route would benefit both cyclists and pedestrians who now have to walk through a muddy area in the wet.

 

If you or a colleague can attend the meeting please let me know and I will see if I can arrange for the item to be discussed early on to save time.

 

Please if possible forward details of the cycle to work event so I can include in Newsletter (particularly if there is anything different to what is in the minutes of the last meeting).  Sorry I was unable to attend.

Regards - Chris R. Murden (Mr.) - Editor Rudd Newsletter”

request for lighting on new riverside path between Suspension Bridge (West Bridgford) and Wilford – my exchange of messages with Paul Hillier (Notts CC) (5 June):

“Hello Hugh,

 the last time I enquired about getting this route lit (as part of the Gresham Park project) I was told in no uncertain terms that we would not be lighting it because there is a general moratorium on installing new lighting. This is due to the rapidly increasing costs of electricity; apparently, we are struggling to pay the bill for our existing lighting infrastructure and are not, therefore, prepared to install additional.

Regards,


Paul Hillier
Local Transport Plan Officer (Greater Nottingham)
Nottinghamshire County Council
Tel: 0115 977 4866  Fax: 0115 977 4054

-----"Hugh McClintock \(Dell\)" <Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com> wrote: -----
To: "Paul Hillier" <paul.hillier@nottscc.gov.uk>
From: "Hugh McClintock \(Dell\)" <Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com>
Date: 04/06/2008 06:09PM
cc: "Dave Miller" <david.millervilla@ntlworld.com>, "David Litchfield" <davidlitch@prima.net>, "Claire Fleming" <claire.fleming@nottscc.gov.uk>, "James Barrett" <james.barrett.net@boltblue.com>, "John Bannister" <johnbann24@ntlworld.com>
Subject: request for lighting on new riverside path between Suspension Bridge (West Bridgford) and Wilford

Paul

I was asked again yesterday if I knew whether there were any plans to provide proper lighting along the new path on the south bank of the Trent between the Suspension Bridge and Wilford, provided last year as part of the Environment Agency's flood alleviation scheme..

 

Do you have any information on this please or, if not, who else might be able to help?

best wishes, Hugh”

…comments of 5 June from Jonathan Shewell-Cooper (Pedals member living in Wilford):
“Jonathan

Thanks for your comments with which I much agree and which I will pass on to Paul Hillier at the County Council.

Hugh

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: "Jonathan" <jonathan@shewell-cooper.demon.co.uk>

To: "Hugh McClintock (Dell)" <Hugh.McClintock@ntlworld.com>

Cc: "Jonathan @ Home" <jsc@fish.co.uk>

Sent: Thursday, June 05, 2008 6:01 PM

Subject: Re: Fw: request for lighting on new riverside path between Suspension Bridge (West Bridgford) and Wilford

> Thanks Hugh... this is of particular importance on the section to the 
> rear of the Rivermead flats where the path runs between the flood wall 
> and a high fence. There is lighting behind both the fence and the wall 
> so on a bike your head is in bright light(ish) but the path is in dark 
> shadow - your eye do not adjust well to this.
> 
> When then close the Wilford toll bridge for tram developments this route 
> will be the prime route across the Trent for many  cyclists including 
> the many who go to the Nottingham Emmanuel school
> 
> In my view the test of the path does not need much lighting...
> Jonathan
…and from David Litchfield (5 June):

“Hugh/everyone, 

I use this path almost every day and at night it can be very dark sometimes, especially where you are 'out in the country' near the hump halfway along the path.  I narrowly avoided a collision with someone near there last winter (don't know if they were male or female).  They were walking towards me dressed in dark clothing, gave no audible warning that they were there, and I simply did not see them until I brushed past at speed.  Whilst noting Paul's comments about problems paying for existing lighting infrastructure on the other email you forwarded, Hugh, I don't think this should be completely put aside and should be kept on record somewhere in case the situation with electricity bills improves in the future (put it on an issue log with dropped kerbs, Paul.  Ho ho.).

David

8. Miscellaneous items

Cycling incidents on Cripps Hill (Nottm Univ) etc.– message of 21 May from Paul Clark forwarded by Graham Lansdell:

“Dear Hugh

One of our friends sent us this.  Thought it might be of interest.

Graham”

 

----- Original Message ----- 

From: Paul Clark 

To:  Graham Lansdell
Sent: Wednesday, May 21, 2008 09:24

Subject: Incident 

A sort of warning to be careful.

You might like to know that whilst starting to cycle home on Monday evening down Cripps Hill at the University, I was  hit by an object deliberately  thrown from a passing car.  Although I got a direct hit on my head, fortunately I was not badly hurt. 

Two people immediately came to my aid.

One was a Prof in Space Geodesy who was quick enough to get the car registration number and immediately called uni security and then the Police. A passing student also confirmed details. Both have  agreed to be witnesses and have or will give statements.

The QMC confirmed that there was acid in the object (which hit me a combined speed of around 40MPH it is thought) and spent ages washing my eyes with a water jet. I had blurred vision for a while but now fine.

The interesting thing is that a similar incident was reported about 25mins earlier somewhere in the City centre.  The person involved apparently could only describe  the car and did not have the reg. number. The reg number the Prof gave immediately confirmed the car he had described to the Police and matched the description of the vehicle in the other incident. So the Police are sure the same vehicle was involved.  They say when all the evidence is gathered from witnesses in both incidents an arrest will be made.

So you never know what is just around the corner. 

It is nice to know that the Police are taking it seriously and I have had two visits from Mr Plod so far!
PS. Comments from PC Dave Silverwood, Canning Circus Police Station, 3 June:
“Hugh
Hope you are keeping well. I've been away and am trying to catch up. I have checked the incident and a crime number has been issued and an officer is dealing.
Regards, Dave”
Links to Pedals website – message from Lynzi Ashworth, Marketing Executive, Environmental Transport Association, forwarded by Susan Young.
“Hugh
I have forwarded this email as it may be worth discussing going on the links page if it's no cost.
Susan
From: Lynzi Ashworth [mailto:Lynzi@eta.co.uk]
Sent: Thu 5/29/2008 09:58
Subject: Links page
Hello!!!
I am currently developing a links page for our member website, and offering first dibs to our affinity partner organisations; if you feel you have a product or service that would be relevant to our customers please email me with 50 words about your organisation, your logo and the url of where you would like to link to. 
 

Also don't forget we have our member benefits page so if you have a product or service that would like us to promote for you in exchange for a discount of offer for our customers do let us know. 
Kind Regards, Lynzi Ashworth, Marketing Executive”

Ridewise urgent need for more people to volunteer as Instructors

I gather from Gary S-W that there has been a big increase recently in the number of people requesting Ridewise training but that they now have to have a waiting list because of the shortage of instructors.

Hugh, 12.6.08
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